A HISTORY OF THE SOLDOTNA BIBLE CHAPEL

ORIGINS
The Soldotna Bible Chapel, originally organized under the name of Faith Baptist Church on August 19, 1963, came into being when two groups of believers who had been meeting in the Bob Schmidt and Elmer Gaede homes joined together. Services were held at the Gaede's homestead, Solid Rock Bible Camp and then later at the Community Hall in Soldotna until land was acquired on which to build. The church's name was changed to Soldotna Bible Chapel on July 14, 1964.
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STAFF

Abram Snavely, a representative of the Billy Graham Association from Pennsylvania, was called to be the first pastor. His son-in-law and daughter, the Art Parkers, were already living in the area and played a significant role in getting the church started. Because Pastor Snavely was committed to showing films for the Billy Graham Association, he was not able to serve the church regularly. Roald Amundsen, formerly a pastor in Nome, had moved to the community to begin Missionary Aviation Repair Center. He consented to be pastor until a full-time pastor could be found. After Pastor Snavely resigned and returned to the Lower 48, Reverend Butler, who was previously pastor at a church in Ninilchik, filled in for seven months. Again Roald Amundsen consented to pastor the church and served in that capacity until the summer of 1968. A search for a pastor began. It was learned that Carl Lindman, who at one time was pastor of a church in Anchorage and was now pastor of a church in Pillager, Minnesota, was interested in returning to Alaska. After a few months of correspondence, Pastor Lindman accepted the call to become pastor of the Chapel. He arrived from Minnesota in August 1968 with his wife Florence, and son Gary. Their three older children remained in Minnesota. When the Lindmans were first contacted in April 1968 attendance at the Chapel ranged between 45 and 60 people, with the majority being children and teenagers. For a short time the Lindmans lived in Gaede's cabin and then a mobile home was provided by the Gaedes and moved next to the church. Pastor Lindman drove a school bus for four years to supplement their income. 

For many years youth ministry was led by volunteers. Larry Huntsperger was called to work with the youth and served on staff during 1975-1976. Gary Klodt, who had been an adviser to the youth, was drafted into the military in 1971 and then returned to Minnesota following his service. He was called to be Youth Pastor and returned to Soldotna with his wife, Jeanette, in August 1981. 

The Lindmans had expressed their desire to retire in 1983 and they returned to Minnesota in June of 1984. Shortly after the Lindman's departure, the church extended a call to Mike Boyce, a dynamic teaching pastor from Reno, Nevada. He was well-known to many in Soldotna through his popular radio teaching ministry. Being an avid outdoorsman and having visited the Kenai Peninsula several times before, Mike Boyce accepted the call to become the next pastor of Soldotna Bible Chapel. When this news reached the local community, attendance at the Chapel's Sunday services mushroomed, and it became immediately apparent that a larger church facility would be needed very soon. Within a few months, however, Mike Boyce withdrew his acceptance of the Chapel's offer and the weekly attendance soon returned to what it had been. While the search for a Senior Pastor continued, Norman Barram, longtime friend of the Amundsens and Towners, agreed to come from South Dakota with his wife, Ruth, and serve as Interim Pastor. They remained until the spring of 1985.

That spring the church called Ted Inabnit to be its Senior Pastor. Ted and his wife Elaine arrived from Montana with their four sons, Daniel, David, Timothy, and Jonathon. Soon after their arrival, Gary Klodt was designated as Associate Pastor. In the fall of 1991 Dan Inabnit was added as Youth Pastor in Gary's place and served in that capacity until June 1993. Ted Inabnit shepherded the flock of Soldotna Bible Chapel during a physically and financially stressful period in the church's growth. He helped guide the church during its first major construction phase at 300 West Marydale which lasted from the spring of 1988 until the fall of 1993. Due to concerns about Elaine's health, Pastor Ted took a sabbatical for several months in 1994. During that time Pastor Gary led several men in ministering to the congregation from the pulpit. Shortly after the Inabnits' return, Ted felt led to resign his pastorate, effective June 1995. In May of 1995 Todd Beaudin was called to serve as Youth Pastor, and he arrived with his wife, Penny in July 1995. Pastor Gary led as Interim Pastor until John Rysdyk was called as Senior Pastor, then Pastor Gary resigned. John arrived in September 1995 with his wife, Renee', and their three children, Candice, Whitney, and Johnny. Prior to coming to Soldotna, John served on the pastoral staff of Bethel Baptist Church in Fort Collins, Colorado for 13 years as youth, associate, and then senior pastor. By God's strength and enablement, John seeks to lead, feed, guard, and care for the flock of Soldotna Bible Chapel. 
Cozene Wikstrom joined the staff as church secretary part-time in 1996. She left the position near the end of 2008. Jennifer Duran took the position full-time in September 2008, working as both secretary and bookkeeper. Cindy Ingraham and Diana Keener served as part time bookkeepers after Jennifer left the position. Currently Darlene Hylton was recently hired as part-time bookkeeper. Grace Hillyer began working as full time secretary in September 2009. Grace began sharing the position with Rhea Stables in April 2012. 

Jim Dunn and his wife Terry are long time community residents. Jim began teaching full-time in 1983 under Pastor Lindman. He started a mentoring relationship with Pastor Ted about 1990 and began doing some counseling and preaching. Jim was called as Associate Pastor and began working half-time in January 1997 as director of Adult Ministries and Counseling. He became full-time Associate Pastor in January 2003 and administrative oversight of staff was added to his responsibilities. He took a sabbatical in 2011, then came back half-time and requested that a replacement be found. Jim retired in January 2013. Since his retirement, Jim has participated in several short term mission trips, and he and Terry have hosted several weekly community life groups in their home and both continue to help with counseling and mentoring as needed.

Gary Lindman volunteered as Minister of Music from 1977, when he graduated from Bethel College and returned to Soldotna to teach music in the public schools. In the late 1970's Gary organized a vocal ensemble, Heartsong, which not only ministered in the Chapel but gave concerts throughout the state for several years. In 1993 Gary asked to be released from his position as Minister of Music and left the area for several years. During his absence, the following people served as worship coordinators and leaders: Daniel Johnston (1996); Jacob Barkman, Tyler Schlung, Vernel Schneider (1997-98); Mark Gaede (1999); Dan Inabnit, Marcus D'Angelo (2001). Gary Lindman became part-time Director of Music in November 2001, when he and his wife Marsha returned to Soldotna from Point Hope, where he was administrator, following his retirement from public school service. Gary plans music for worship services and leads the worship team weekly. He also directs choirs for Easter and Christmas programs. 

For many years the church relied on volunteers to perform janitorial services. Later part-time staff were hired to carry out these responsibilities. After the gymnasium and classroom wing were added to the building, it became apparent that a full-time custodian was needed. Tim Van Sickle was our first full-time custodian and held that position for about one year, after which Budd Tressler filled the custodial/maintenance position, beginning in 2002. He does everything from cleaning to rolling mats, to moving chairs and mowing the lawn, to overseeing work nights and doing repairs. He provides assistance, input and ideas to the Financial Stewardship Committee. To relieve the work load that Budd has, Cole Holdridge was hired in March 2012 as part-time custodian. Jason Vanderpool became part-time custodian in May 2013. Ric Plate and Amiel Severson were hired for that position in May 2014. Ric also assists with maintenance.

With an ever growing children's ministry, the need for staff in this area became evident. Steve Keener served as a volunteer Children's Ministry Coordinator in 2003, and was hired for this position part-time in 2004. Kevin Spence was called as Children's Pastor and came on staff in the summer of 2007. Kevin and his wife, Donna, and their three children, Nathan, Caleb, and Rachel, had been in the community for four years while Kevin served as the administrator at Cook Inlet Academy. Prior to coming to Alaska, Kevin and Donna served in an Indian reservation school in Arizona. In addition to directing children's ministries, including the nursery, Sunday School, Children's Church and AWANA, Kevin administrates personnel and oversees financial matters. 

Derek and Laura Black and their son Elias, from Elgin, Illinois, were committed to missions in Alaska, were raising support to go to Bethel, and were looking for ministry partners. They came to the Chapel  when we joined them in a missions partnership, agreeing to be their sending church. Derek served on staff at the Chapel during Jim Dunn's sabbatical and extended his service on staff until their second son, Jathan was born. Having finished support raising, they departed for Bethel in April 2012. Following a concerted time of prayer and fasting and seeking counsel from other pastors, Derek accepted the call as Associate Pastor at the Chapel in May 2013. Derek oversees Sunday Connection Groups, adult Bible studies, and small groups. He leads the Koinonia Connection Group, and helps with teaching and preaching, counseling and discipleship. He is responsible for the church website, graphic promotions, various apps and video projects.

GOVERNANCE AND MISSION STATEMENT

Governance of the Chapel was originally through congregational rule, then via a Church Board, which functioned administratively with congregational approval. The Church Board consisted of the Deacon Board (which served as the spiritual leaders of the church), the Trustees, pastoral staff, and the chair of each ministry committee (Missions, Christian Education, Music/Worship, Women's Ministries). In 2008 the Chapel adopted revisions to its constitution and bylaws that moved the church from congregational rule to government by a Council of Elders, which became the administrative and spiritual leaders. Deacons and Deaconesses are nominated by the congregation and serve on one of five committees: Watchcare, Missions, Congregational Life, Christian Education and Financial Stewardship. The Council of Elders was confirmed, charged and commissioned in May of 2012, and currently consists of the pastoral staff (John Rysdyk, Todd Beaudin, Kevin Spence and Derek Black) and three lay Elders (Jim Dunn, Marty Hall and Mark Schaafsma).

In January 1998 the following Mission Statement was adopted: "Being committed to God's inspired and authoritative Word, it is the mission of the Soldotna Bible Chapel to worship God in spirit and in truth, to edify and encourage one another to personal holiness, and to proclaim to a lost world the gospel of Jesus Christ."
MISSIONS
From the beginning, the Chapel has wholeheartedly supported missions, both at home and abroad. In 1970 support began for Larry and Vicki Sharp who were preparing to go to the mission field (Vicki was a charter member of the Chapel) and the Hector McMillan family, who were serving in Zaire, Africa under Unevangelized Fields Mission. Hector was killed by African rebels, leaving his widow, Ione, and six children. Ione returned to the United States and died in 1976. For a time the Chapel supported Ione's son Paul and his family as they served in the Dominican Republic.

Vicki Sharp was the first Chapel member to serve full-time in missions. She and her husband Larry went to Belem, Brazil in 1972 to serve under Unevangelized Fields Missions at the Amazon Valley Academy, a school for missionary children. In the ensuing years four children were born into their family, Tammy, Torrey, Trevor and Trudy. Tammy Sharp serves with Crossworld (formerly Unevangelized Fields Mission) and is supported by the Chapel. Larry and Vicki continue as Chapel missionaries. 

Other Chapel members or those who at one time attended the Chapel who entered missions include Tom and Maggie Calder (in Italy first with Gospel Missionary Union, then with Biblical Ministries Worldwide); Alan and Pat Jefferson (in Alaska with Interact Ministries); Jim and Martha Towner (in Mexico with Souls in the Balance Ministries, then in Spain); Vern and Sandy Frykholm (in Texas with Wycliffe Bible Translators); Jacob and Jennifer Barkman (in South Carolina with Wycliffe Bible Translators); Steve and Bev McKinley (Child Evangelism Fellowship of Alaska); Lorna Crezee and Brandi O'Reagan (Solid Rock Bible Camp); John Musgrove ( in Ukraine with Campus Crusade for Christ); Alex Schwartz (Amundsen Educational Center in Soldotna); Ken and Bev Merrill (in Rwanda with Rafiki Ministries); Dean and Rochelle Denlinger (in British Columbia with Village Missions); G.J. Mangione and Scott Page (in Kenai with SOAR International Ministries); Josh and Heather Dunn (in Zacatecas, Mexico with Biblical Ministries Worldwide); Ryan and Rebecca (Sexton) Stowell (in Thailand with Frontier Labourers for Christ); Mandy McKinley (in Ghana with Medical Ambassadors); and Fransisco and Ramsey (Arneson) Vega (in Soldotna with Child Evangelism Fellowship). Members of the congregation have participated in short term missions to every continent (except Antarctica), with frequent mission trips to Mexico, Russia and various places in Alaska. The list of places to which congregants have gone on short term mission trips include the following: In Alaska--Nome, Palmer, Galena, Port Alsworth, Ruby, Port Graham, KAKO Retreat Center; Arizona, Mexico, Peru, Brazil, Nicaragua, Scotland, Switzerland, Austria, Australia, Malawi, Kenya, Uganda, South Africa, India, Philippines, Greece, Egypt, Jordan, Cambodia, Thailand, Japan, and Russia.  (This list of people and places is by no means exhaustive; for instance, individuals and families have ministered in many other places in Alaska with CEF.)

In 1971 the first Christmas boxes were sent out to encourage those serving in the more isolated places in Alaska. The boxes were distributed by Missionary Aviation Repair Center. This ministry continued through 2008. Sunday School offerings have been committed to missions since 1992, when offerings were sent to the monthly spotlighted missionary. Beginning in 1998 Sunday School offerings were collected and then divided evenly among the Chapel's supported missionaries and distributed at the year's end. At the present time the Missions Committee determines each month which mission or missionary organization will receive that month's Sunday School offering.

Currently we support 23 missionary families and 9 mission organizations with a monthly budget of $12,655. The Chapel also has several missionary members who are actively involved in the ministries of the church.

BUILDING
The original Bible Chapel building was located at 44640 Parkway Avenue. Tom and Bea Suthard donated part of the land for this building and the remainder was purchased from them in March of 1965. Construction began on a basement in 1964, with the first services being held on Easter, 1965 with portable heaters supplying the heat. To begin with, the room which later became the office was used as a kitchen. There were no sinks, running water, or appliances, and much of the food had to be prepared at home. In 1969 a refrigerator and stove were donated. 

After meeting in the basement for over a year, plans were drawn up and work was begun on the upper structure. Although services were still being held in the basement, the upper sanctuary was prepared for the Chapel's first wedding on September 7, 1967–that of Rick Ross and Gayle Biederman with Pastor Snavely officiating. The upper structure was completed in 1970, with the help of Pastor Lindman, Elmer Gaede and Bob Schmidt. Pews, pulpit furniture and carpet were added to the sanctuary by August 1970, with the carpet being installed just hours before the wedding of Gary Klodt and Jeanette Amundsen. 

An educational unit was added in 1972 to accommodate the growing Sunday School. A gymnasium was built in 1973-1974 and Cook Inlet Academy began using the basement of the church for its classes and continued to do so through the spring of 1984. In 1976 a janitor's workshop and what later became the library were added. The wall behind the platform in the sanctuary was moved back several feet in June 1979 to make room for the piano and choir. In April 1983 the walls of a small room off the sanctuary were removed to accommodate the overflow in church services, and portable screens were built for the fellowship room to make more classroom space. Luv a Child Day Care used the basement of the church in 1984-1985 and was followed by Wee Care in 1986-1987.

By 1972 the Lindmans had vacated the mobile home on the church premises and moved into their own home which they had built. In 1977 a parsonage located near the church was completed with most of the work being done by volunteers from the church. It was first occupied by Tim and Kim Hiner, who were the youth directors. Then in May 1979, after selling their home, the Lindmans moved into the parsonage and continued to live there until their retirement. It was then occupied by the Inabnits during Ted's pastorate, and sold when they left Alaska.

With the growth of the church body came the need for more space. Different suggestions for meeting that need were investigated, but not wanting to go into debt in a building program, it was decided that two worship services would be held, one at 8:30 and one at 11:00 with Sunday School in between. This format was initiated in June 1979. 

In 1983 plans for a new building were set in motion. In just a few months money was raised and land was purchased at the corner of Kobuk and Marydale in Soldotna. When Mike Boyce accepted the call to Pastor the Chapel in 1984, the need for a larger building became urgent, and an Anchorage architect was hired to draw plans and give estimates. A few months later, after Mike Boyce withdrew his acceptance and weekly attendance began to decline, the church felt they had taken on more than they were able to handle financially, so they released the architect and contacted a Christian layman’s group in Minnesota whose business it was to assist churches in building programs. The relationship with this group proved unsatisfactory, so arrangements were made to sever connections with them and purchase their blueprints. After clearing the land to prepare for construction, a cement slab for the new church was poured in August 1988. The work progressed gradually as money and workers were available. The first worship service in the completed building was held in what is now known as the Upper Room, on October 17, 1993. The first funeral held in the new building was for Ruthie Towner, a longtime faithful and beloved member. Rebecca Sexton and Ryan Stowell had the honor of being the first couple married in the new building on June 23, 1994.

Construction began on the gymnasium and classroom addition in 1998. We held our first worship services in the gymnasium in February 2002. With the exception of the very first building project, in which $7,000 of debt was incurred, the Lord has provided and the Chapel has remained debt free. The Lord has also provided the workers. Work has been completed by skilled members of the congregation, contractors, and others who have come and volunteered their time. Elmer Gaede, Leonard Olson, Ted Inabnit, Del Wilton, Dick Page, Earl Mundell  and many other faithful men and women from the congregation put in countless hours of construction and oversight. A group of volunteers from the Mappers assisted in construction in the summer of 2000.Tom Overman came from Arizona and acted as construction foreman the summer of 2001. 

In 2001 the Chapel acquired stewardship of the Liberty Baptist Church facility on Echo Lake Road. In 2006 this building was sold to Sovereign Grace Church.

In 2013 the lower level parking lot of the Chapel was completed. A building committee was formed to pursue plans for the next phase of construction.

MINISTRIES
The Maranatha Ladies' Club was organized in February 1968 with Ruby Gaede as president. The women planned the social activities of the church and also took on projects such as purchasing flatware, dishes and other items for the church kitchen and making curtains for the classrooms. They did the general cleaning of the church, supplied cookies for Vacation Bible School, sent greeting cards and Christmas gifts to missionaries and servicemen, as well as cards to the sick and bereaved. Once a year they planned, prepared and served dinner to both the Peninsula Men's Fellowship and Peninsula Women's Fellowship. As more women became involved, the structure of the women's group changed. Eventually a Women's Board was formed and each of its ministries was overseen by a designated volunteer. The Women's Board had oversight of the kitchen, fellowship coffee, baby and wedding showers and women's teas and parties, Women's Bible studies, the nursery, altar decorations, serving groups and helping hands meals, get well cards and flowers, and prayer partners and prayer chain. Currently Women's Ministries are a part of the Congregational Life Committee. Women's ministries include several Ladies Cafes in the winter months, an annual Women's Retreat, a Ladies luncheon in May, a Christmas party in December, several sewing and craft events, and encouragement to the body of Christ through meals, cards and flowers.

Almost from the beginning there have been women's Bible studies, which met first in homes, then in homes and at the church. Daytime Bible studies for women and evening Bible studies for men and for women continue. For a time the men had an early Monday morning prayer breakfast at a local restaurant every other Monday. Currently there is a monthly men's prayer breakfast at the Chapel. Men's ministries also include a woodcutting ministry in the fall and an annual spring retreat. Men and Women participate in the Share and Care ministry, which began in 2011 and which matches willing volunteers with needs in the Chapel family. Prayer Meeting has been held on Wednesday nights from the beginning and is currently held during the school year on Wednesday nights.

Children's ministries have always been a key focus at the Chapel. Florence Lindman began Children's Church in the early 1970's. Later this group was split into two groups. In 2004 Children's Church expanded to include 2 and 3 year olds, as well as 2nd through 4th graders. Currently there are four Children's Church age groups--2 and 3 year olds, 4 and 5 year olds, Kindergarteners and First Graders, and Second through Fourth Graders. Sunday School has been provided since the beginning. Doris Schmidt picked up children for Sunday School in a small school bus and brought them to the Gaede's home, then to Solid Rock Bible Camp, then to the Community Hall. Then from 1973 until 1980 Pastor Lindman maintained a bus ministry to bring children to church. Boys' Brigade and Pioneer Girls were the first Wednesday night programs for children. AWANA replaced these programs in 1976. Sparks and Cubbies were added to the AWANA program in 1980 and 1983 respectively. Some of the AWANA commanders who have served are Roger Rupp, Dale and Sue Dishaw, Gary Klodt and Ruth Sterling, Dick and Mickey McCartan (1994-2007) and Kevin and Donna Spence (2007 to the present). A Wednesday night meal prior to AWANA is provided for families and volunteers. There was a one year break from AWANA when we moved into our current building, during which time we had a family night program on Wednesday nights. The AWANA program has continued to grow. During the 2013-2014 school year there were over 90 volunteers in the AWANA program and over 300 participants. Vacation Bible school has been held every summer. There have been frequent children's music programs--the first full children's musical was given in December 1982.

In the early days of the church youth ministry was led by volunteers from the congregation. Doris Schmidt was the first youth leader and would pick teens up in the small school bus for activities. The teens had an organized Sunday School class called The King's Ambassadors. They supported a Korean orphan and participated in various activities and projects. Gary Klodt and Jeanette Amundsen were youth advisers from 1969-1970. Larry Hunstperger was called to work with youth, followed by Tim and Kim Hiner. For several years, Ken and Annette Henry organized a group to go to Mexico with Azusa Pacific for a week in the spring. Todd Beaudin picked up where they left off, taking a group to Mexico in the spring of 1996. With Azusa Pacific, a huge group of teens tented in an open field, gathered two times a day for worship and teaching, and ministered in the surrounding area in the afternoons. In 2001 our teens began staying in the homes of Mexican families and the ministry became more of an immersion and relationship building time. Youth and adults have helped in construction projects in Mexico: a parsonage and a house for Maria Tovar in Maritimo, Sunday School buildings in various villages, and Onesimo and Colleen's house and church buildings in Nuevo Hogar. Besides the annual mission trip to Mexico, teens serve the church in worship, AWANA, nursery, media, sound, Sunday School and VBS. They participate in a variety of activities, including hiking, biking, canoeing and camping trips, conferences, service projects, and evangelistic outreaches. The Youth Group was renamed One Eighty in 2010. Flock Groups, which are teen discipleship groups, began in 1997. The school year is kicked off every year at Kenai Lake with the Genesis Retreat, which began in 1997 and which averages over 100 teens and adults.
